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The Child Tax Credit’s expansion and contraction 
The Child Tax Credit on Jan. 1 reverted back to the program’s requirements from before President Joe Biden 
took office, lowering the amount offered per child and tying the credit to recipients’ earnings. Democrats in 
Congress are trying to permanently revive the CTC expansion in the Build Back Better legislation, but Sen. Joe 
Manchin (D-WV) has said he has concerns about work requirements and payments to those higher up the 
income ladder. 

The American Rescue Plan temporarily increased the CTC — the second-most widely claimed individual tax 
break — during 2021. In addition to higher credits per child, the expansion allowed people to claim a portion of 
the credit from July through December and claim the rest when filing their 2021 tax returns instead of all at 
once at the end of the year. 
 


